TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

July 8, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Chief Straight (Fire Dept.), Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Roger Hadlock (Road Agent), Ann Green, Bruce Schwaegler, Robert Durfee (DuBois & King), Judy & Jay Belyea, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I.      Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM

 

Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the June Activity Report, an updated roster of volunteers and a draft job description for a Firefighter/Medical Personnel – Basic position.  He reported that the new truck was on schedule. He has not received notice regarding the FEMA Grant application. The department attended a flagging class and in July, and will attend a 16 hour Pump Operations Class.  The department has finished flushing dry hydrants and the alternator was repaired and being installed in Engine 3. by Charlie Waterbury

 

Chief Straight has applied for a grant from Mascoma Bank for equipment.  Chief Straight also announced that the Red Cross received a grant to install battery operated smoke detectors in private homes free of charge.   He will place this announcement on the list serve for those that are interested in this free service.  Chief Straight is also researching a death insurance program for department members that would cost $20 per member per year for $10,000 of coverage.

 

Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock announced that the Grimes Hill Bridge is now closed due to rot. He is contacting abutters to inform them of the closure.  Possible replacement options were discussed, including pre-cast concrete, which has a longer life span, versus a steel bridge with wooden deck.  Steketee thought that the  specific wording of the bid to get what is needed to replace the bridge should be given flexibility.  Adams felt a survey was required first for a clearer understanding of if the bridge could be straightened.  Another thought was to use the design suggestions from Arthur Graton, and request that the NH Department of Transportation review the designs for possible suggestions/changes.

 

Steketee reminded the Board that Steve Liakos from NH-DOT is willing to review any plans for bridge replacement and make recommendations.  Steketee will contact Carol Boynton for a copy of her survey to see if additional survey work needs to be done.

Bruce Schwaegler previously provided a copy of his survey of the area and stated that he is willing to assist with permitting and dealing with the Wetlands Bureau.

 

Steketee reported an encroachment issue on Piermont Heights Road at the Soderholm property.  They have wood and items in the roadway and are using the Tomlinson property on the other side of the road to park their vehicles.  The Board will draft a letter to the Soderholms regarding the Town’s right of way.

 

Hadlock reported that the department is replacing culverts, ditching and grading.  Paving on Archertown Road should be done within the next couple of weeks.

 

Robert Durfee – Funding future bridge projects through the NH Bridge Aid Program
Grimes Hill Bridge

Durfee reported that he reviewed Grimes Hill Bridge prior to the meeting and discovered that the deck is rotted, the railings are substandard, the steel stringers are rusted, the east abutment concrete cap is cracked and beginning to roll over, the south/east corner has a lot of washout and voids and the west abutment concrete cap and stones seem okay, but the north/west end has washout behind the abutment.

 

The Board discussed the possible replacement of the Grimes Hill Bridge using the six-sixty foot steel beams that the Town owns, using concrete abutments and digging a five foot trench to pour the concrete, and placing the deck on top.  Timber rails are not the best choice, but Durfee suggested attaching  steel rails on the outside stringers would be safer and provide better support.

 

Archertown Bridge over Jacobs Brook

Durfee explained that to request State Bridge Aid, the Town needs show it has enough funds to begin a study phase, at a cost  of between $40,000 and $60,000, and to  be able to pay the cost of the study, keeping in mind the study would be reimbursed by the NH-Department of Transportation.  Once the NH-DOT approves the study, the consultant selection can begin.  The Town can request to waive the selection process and use an engineer that has completed services for the Town within the last year.

The Board discussed  how this process would be impacted by the purchasing policy, and the possibility of adding an account to the budget next year for engineer consulting services.  Durfee stated that DuBois & King provides such services in several NH communities.

 

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a legal issue at 7:00 PM.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

 

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 7:15 PM.

 

Approval of Minutes
The minutes of June 24, 2015 were approved as amended.

 
 
II.       Old Business
A.     Board Reports
Cooley reported that the application for funding of the Conservation Commission Mason Pond Project has been submitted.

 

Steketee reported that the Planning Board meeting heard a request for a lot-line adjustment which, ended in a 3-3 tie vote. He felt that the Planning Board did not follow regulations and the matter will be revisited by the Planning Board at their  July 20th meeting.

 

Adams reported that at the last meeting the Board regretfully accepted the resignation of Officer Ken Schaffer.  In 2005, Warrant Article 4 establishes a two-person police department in Town which was supported by the voters.  He felt that the positon should be advertised and address the matter further at town meeting if there are no qualified applicants available.

Following the review of the 2005 warrant article 4, the Board discussed advertising the position. Cooley asked for clarification on the warrant articles before advertising for a second officer.  The Board discussed the possibility of having the position as a contract for a finite time period, and discussed waiting until Town Meeting and see what the public wants for the police department.

The Board asked Clifford to have the 2005 warrant article 4 reviewed by legal counsel before moving forward.

 

III.            New Business
The Selectboard meeting on July 22, 2015 will begin at 5:00 PM.

 

A.     Correspondence
B.    Accounts Payable
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

 

V.       Comments & Questions from Public
None at this time.

 

VI.         Adjourn
The meeting adjourned at 8:26 PM.

 

Respectfully Submitted,

